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SUBJECT:​ ​County Implementation of Laura’s Law and Enhanced Conservatorships  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Place the following item on the February 18, 2020 Agenda for Council discussion and action; 
Direct the City Manager to submit a letter from the City Council to the Santa Clara County Board 
of Supervisors and the County Executive’s Office to request County implementation of Laura’s 
Law (Assisted Outpatient Treatment) and strengthened conservatorship policies, and add these 
objectives to the City’s legislative priorities. 
 
BACKGROUND 
In Santa Clara County, homelessness has become a crisis. Nearly 10,000 individuals are 
currently homeless in Santa Clara County, and these numbers are projected to continue to 
increase at an alarming rate. Last year, homelessness increased at a drastic increase of 31.3% 
in Santa Clara County.  1

 
According to the U.S. Department on Housing and Urban Development, it is estimated that on 
average, amongst homeless individuals nationally, 45% are mentally ill and 25% are seriously 
mentally ill. Locally, Santa Clara County statistics show data based on self-reported responses 
that parall national numbers, with 42% of homeless respondents indicating that they suffer from 
mental illness of some form and 35% of respondents reporting having experienced alcohol or 
substance abuse. 
 
BACKGROUND ON LAURA’S LAW AND CONSERVATORSHIP 
Laura Wilcox was a teenage college student shot to death in 2001, by a severely mentally 
deranged individual. Despite pleas from his own family and recommendation from his social 
worker, the individual actively refused psychiatric treatment and continued to be defiant, as he 
increasingly became delusional and paranoid, in the events leading up to the shooting.  
 
In 2002, Assisted Outpatient Treatment Demonstration Project Act, also known as Laura’s Law, 
was signed into law by Governor Gray Davis. The legislation aims to help individuals suffering 
with severe mental health needs by mandating their access to assisted outpatient treatment. 
The policy applies to those who meet a specific set of exhaustive requirements to demonstrate 

1 “County of Santa Clara, City of San Jose Release Results of 2019 Homeless Census.” County News, County of 
Santa Clara, 16 May 2019, www.sccgov.org/sites/opa/newsroom/Pages/2019homelesscensus.aspx. 
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their history of non-compliance, such as if they were hospitalized or jailed at least twice within 
36 months. 
 
The policy heavily relies on County implementation and enforcement. In California, twenty 
Counties have opted to implement Laura’s Law, with Bay Area Counties including Contra Costa, 
Marin, San Mateo, San Francisco and San Mateo.  
 
In 2018, Senate Bill 1045 was signed into law, allowing the City and County of San Francisco, 
Los Angeles, and San Diego Counties to pilot a 5-year program of housing-based 
conservatorship. The bill establishes conservatorships to individuals suffering from both a 
severe mental illness and a substance use disorder. Ultimately, the bill increases the 
responsiveness of courts to individuals lacking capacity to take care of their health and welfare. 
Senate Bill 40, passed in 2019, similarly addresses procedures regarding 5150 psychiatric holds 
and expands conservatorship provisions for these often-neglected individuals, many of whom at 
high risk of harming themselves. 
 
ANALYSIS 
Expanding a framework for conservatorship and County implementation of Laura’s Law will 
expand access to critical services and treatment for our community’s most vulnerable struggling 
with severe mental health needs.  
 
Although we acknowledge these policies will help a relatively smaller population of people who 
are homeless, and that there is much more work to be done to address the crisis in 
homelessness, however it will go a long way and positively change many lives. Furthermore, it 
will make our community safer for our residents and our first responders in public safety, who 
risk their lives every day. In tragic scenarios where officers have no choice but to use deadly 
force to stop dangerous individuals with severe mental health needs from harming others, it is 
unacceptable to write off the case as a situation that could not have been avoided.  
 
Our County has the ability to save lives, make our community safer, and prevent these 
tragedies from occurring. The implementation of Laura’s Law and expanded conservatorship will 
serve as much-needed reform to our negligent and flawed system which has failed our 
community’s most vulnerable people.  
 
The City of Milpitas should support County implementation of Laura’s Law and work with the 
Board of Supervisors and County Administration to expand conservatorship programs through 
efforts in adding Santa Clara County to Senate Bill 1045 and related legislation. 
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